# PECULIARITIES OF RUSSIA'S OCCUPATION POLICY: ANNEXATION OF UKRAINE

### **EKA JAVAKHISHVILI**

# 187

# **EXPERT OPINION**



### **EXPERT OPINION**

### **EKA JAVAKHISHVILI**

## PECULIARITIES OF RUSSIA'S OCCUPATION POLICY: ANNEXATION OF UKRAINE



2022



The publication is made possible with the support of the US Embassy in Georgia. The views expressed in the publication are the sole responsibility of the author and do not in any way represent the views of the Embassy.

Technical Editor: Artem Melik-Nubarov

All rights reserved and belong to Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies. No part of this publication may be reproduced in any form, including electronic and mechanical, without the prior written permission of the publisher. The opinions and conclusions expressed are those of the author/s and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies.

Copyright © 2022 Georgian Foundation for Strategic and International Studies

ISSN 1512-4835 ISBN

### Introduction

Six months after Russia's large-scale invasion of Ukraine, Moscow was forced to change the plan of the military operation because of the unyielding resistance of the Ukrainian army and its unanimous support from the West. At the beginning of September, the Ukrainian army launched a strong counter-offensive and regained control over a large part of the temporarily occupied territories. At this stage, the Russian occupation forces are unable to move forward but are trying to keep the territories they have captured since the beginning of the war. As a result of the counterattack, the Ukrainian army has almost completely liberated the Kharkiv region while heavy fighting continues in the direction of the Kherson, Zaporizhzhia, Donetsk and Luhansk regions. It should be noted that the territory occupied by Russia in the southeast of Ukraine (Kherson and Zaporizhzhia districts) forms a land corridor that connects Russia directly with the Crimean peninsula. So, maintenance control over these regions is one of the main tasks of Russian forces.



After the Russian military forces occupied strategic regions through hostilities, the Kremlin's agenda was to start the process of integrating the seized territories with the Russian Federation. Moscow has repeatedly stated that residents of the territories controlled by Russia have the right to decide for themselves whether or not they want to join Russia. In the summer, the so-called "people's republics" of Donetsk and Luhansk, as well as the military-civilian administrations of the newly occupied Kherson and Zaporizhzhia districts, started to prepare to hold "referendums" on joining Russia. However, in light of the successful Ukrainian counteroffensive launched in September, the Kremlin's occupation measures have been accelerated.

Taking into account that Russia's military-technical resources within the framework of the "special military operation" are gradually running out, the Kremlin was faced with the need to announce a partial military mobilization across the country. On September 21, Russian President Vladimir Putin signed a decree on partial mobilization in Russia. According to the president, this decision was taken to protect the sovereignty and territorial integrity of Russia and ensure the security of the Russian people. Addressing the population, Putin expressed his support for the decision of the people of Donbas and the "liberated territories" to hold referendums on joining the Russian Federation.

At present, the main challenge of the Kremlin is to speed up the entry of the occupied territories of Ukraine into the Russian Federation. At the same time, some legitimate questions arise: how is Russia going to incorporate the sovereign territory of Ukraine into its borders and what measures is it taking on the occupied territories to prepare for this process? Will it repeat the "Crimean scenario" or add something new to its occupation methodology?

Observing Russia's occupation policy shows that the Kremlin generally uses one "template" approach to its occupied territories which implies military intervention at the first stage, then declaring the annexed territory an "independent state" and later integrating it into the Russian Federation based on a sham referendum. The measures implemented in the occupied territories are identical everywhere: the creation of a pro-Russian government, passportisation, deportation, total control of the population, change of the education system in favor of the Russian model and other attempts of Russification. Below, we will discuss in detail the activities of

the Russian occupiers in the regions of Donetsk and Luhansk as well as Kherson and Zaporizhzhia vis-à-vis annexing Ukraine.

### **Russian Occupation Measures**

### Sham Referendums

The international community often considers a repetition of the "Crimean scenario" as one of the possible way of Russia's annexation of Ukraine's territories. What does this scenario mean? In February 2014, Russian military forces occupied the Crimean peninsula and power was then transferred to a pro-Russian government. On March 11, the Supreme Council of Crimea and the City Council of Sevastopol adopted the Declaration of Independence of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea and the City of Sevastopil. At the referendum held on March 16, the population supported the idea of withdrawal from Ukraine and the creation of an independent state of Crimea while at the same time - joining the Russian Federation as a new entity with the status of a "republic." On March 17, the Supreme Rada of the Autonomous Republic of Crimea declared the "independence of Crimea" based on the sham referendum.1 Russian President Vladimir Putin also recognized Crimea's "independence" on the same day.<sup>2</sup> On March 18, an agreement was signed in the Kremlin between Russia and the self-proclaimed Republic of Crimea on the accession of Crimea to the Russian Federation.3

Processes similar to Crimea are developing in the occupied regions of Donetsk and Luhansk whose "independence" has already been recognized by Moscow. It should be noted that the joining of the so-called "people's republics" of Donetsk and Lugansk into the Russian Federation has been discussed for a long time in Russian political and propaganda circles. However, after the annexation of Crimea, Putin was not in a hurry to recognize Donetsk and Luhansk as independent states and to hold referendums there. Only after eight years, this issue has been activated on the Kremlin agenda.

The issue of accession of the separatist regions of Donetsk and Luhansk to the Russian Federation was surprisingly raised on February 21, 2022 at the meeting of the Russian Security Council when the Head of the Foreign Intelligence Service of the Russian Federation, Sergey Naryshkin, inadvertently said that he supports "the unification of the Donetsk and

Luhansk People's Republics within Russia." Then Vladimir Putin interrupted Naryshkin and pointed out that this issue was not discussed at the current meeting after which Naryshkin corrected his words and expressed his support for the initiative to recognize the independence of the Donetsk and Luhansk "people's republics."

After Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, the separatist de facto leadership of Donetsk and Luhansk announced that they plan to hold referendums on joining Russia but only after "the process of liberating territories is completed."

The Kremlin will most likely adapt the above-mentioned "template" of the occupation policy to the military-civilian administrations of the newly annexed Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions. As Igor Kastukevich, Russian State Duma Deputy said: "The inclusion of the Kherson region into Russia will be "full-fledged" by analogy with Crimea."4 It is expected that the occupying forces will declare these territories "independent" on the basis of the planned sham referendums and then demand to join Russia. Russian legislation considers the procedure of joining a new subject only through an agreement with a "foreign state;" therefore, recognizing the occupied territory as an "independent state" is a key moment. According to the Russian Constitution, the inclusion of a foreign state in the Russian Federation as a new subject is possible by mutual agreement of the Russian Federation and this foreign state in accordance with the international (interstate) agreement.<sup>5</sup> Moreover, the initiator of the proposal to join the Russian Federation must be an interested "foreign state" according to Russian legislation. <sup>6</sup> Since the Russian legislation has not yet been changed, the procedure for joining the occupied territories of Ukraine cannot be violated - the mentioned military-civilian administrations must first be declared "independent," then recognized by Russia and then process of joining with Russia will start later.

Because the control of these regions by the Russian military forces is quite fragile and unstable, Putin is in a hurry to make their illegal "legitimization" as fast as possible. Moreover, this process should be completed before the military aid to Ukraine from the West is further strengthened; in particular, before the "Lend-Lease" program signed with the USA is launched.

It should be noted that the Kremlin miscalculated the plan to seize the southern regions of Ukraine from the start. Moscow expected to quickly

occupy the entire Donbas region and the Kherson and Zaporizhzhia districts and hold referendums during the summer but the Russian army was unable to complete the task and the scheduled date of the sham referendums was postponed to September 11. After the start of Ukraine's counteroffensive operation, the separatists were forced to once again postpone the date of the referendums, with the slogan "Together with Russia," due to security risks. On September 19, it was announced that September 23-27 was set as the date for the "immediate" holding of referendums in the occupied territories of the Donetsk, Luhansk, Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions.

Who is responsible for the integration of the occupied territories?

Back in April, the Kremlin appointed a Putin confidant, Sergey Kiriyenko, the First Deputy Chief of Staff of the Presidential Administration of Russia, as a curator of the occupied territories of Ukraine. He is a frequent visitor to the southern regions of Ukraine and supervises the implementation of the Russian occupation policy. During his visits to Donetsk and Luhansk, as well as the Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions, Kiriyenko consistently sounded the main message that they should prepare to join Russia.

Sergey Kiriyenko is one of the outstanding figures at the Kremlin to whom Vladimir Putin entrusted the responsible mission of integrating the occupied territories with Russia. Kiriyenko belongs to the elite of technocrats who have a specific political mission and who are the main pillar of Putin's regime. Many technocrats from this circle started their careers during Boris Yeltsin's presidency but they achieved serious success under Putin's presidency. Kiriyenko, like other technocrats, initially, was not included in Putin's closest circle but he earned the special trust of the president in a specific situation. For Kiriyenko, this moment turned out to be the war with Ukraine when he successfully managed to get closer to President Putin and expand his power. It should be noted that Sergey Kiriyenko is more often named as one of the most realistic candidates in the list of Putin's "successors."

Kiriyenko's career began in the 1990s when he first took the post of Deputy Minister of Oil and Energy of Russia and then Minister. In 1998, he held the post of Prime Minister for several months during Boris Yeltsin's presidency. Since 2005, he has been the head of the state corporation Rosatom and the First Deputy Chief of Staff of the Presidential Administration of Russia since 2016.

Before the start of the war with Ukraine, Kiriyenko's area of responsibility was defined by domestic-political issues (parliamentary and presidential elections, parties, ratings, youth movements, etc.). After the Russian invasion of Ukraine, he was entrusted with the supervision of both the "people's republics" of Donetsk and Luhansk as well as the captured regions of Kherson and Zaporizhzhia and ensuring their integration with Russia.

The leading role of Kiriyenko in holding sham referendums was also discussed in the US State Department where it was assumed that Russia may organize fake referendums in occupied territories of Ukraine which Kiriyenko will directly lead. Assigning this role to Kiriyenko is an indication that Putin already considers the occupied lands of Ukraine as Russia's property and its "internal affair."

### Creation of pro-Russian administrations

The Kremlin started to incorporate the occupied lands of Ukraine with Russia even without holding pseudo-referendums. The full efforts of the occupying forces were directed to the instillation of the Russian management system and the creation of illegitimate administrative structures. Unlike Donbas, in the newly occupied Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions, anti-Russian sentiments are quite strong and the extent of voluntary cooperation with the Russian occupiers is relatively low. The local pro-Russian political forces cannot convince the public to accept "new authorities" and, at the same time, they do not enjoy public trust and respect. Accordingly, Russian military personnel and representatives of special services play an important role in local governance activities.

Taking into account the contradictory stance of the population, it is difficult for Moscow to select reliable local staff which is why the civil servants have to be sent from Russia to the so-called military-civilian administrative units. After the capture of the Kherson region, Sergei Eliseev, a former employee of the Russian Federal Security Service, was appointed as the pro-Russian "head of the government cabinet" and Russian high-ranking officials were appointed as his deputies. Similarly, the management team of the military-civilian administration of the Zaporizhzhia region is staffed with Russian civil servants and pro-Russian collaborationists.

It should be noted that the "vertical of power" has not yet been fully established in the military-civilian administrations at the level of districts and cities (below regional centers) which complicates the situation for

the occupiers. The Russian occupation is also hindered by the activity of local subversive groups which periodically destroy Russia's military infrastructure.

### Control of local population

In July, the Ministry of Internal Affairs of Russia sent officers to the Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions to create "temporary divisions of the Ministry of Internal Affairs of the Russian Federation." They were assigned to support local police units subordinate to the military-civilian administrations. The staff of the Ministry of Internal Affairs of Russia is directly involved in the protection of public order and the "combat against manifestations of extremism." Russian special services identify people with anti-Russian views and carry out strict control. Those who refuse to cooperate with Russia are blocked from accessing financial aid, prevented from obtaining jobs, imprisoned for alleged participation in war crimes and even deported.

### Deportation of Ukrainians

On July 15, the military-civilian administrations of Kherson and Zaporizhzhia issued "decrees" to punish "extremist actions" with forced deportation. The decision, which has to be implemented within 24 hours, is made by the Russian military commander. Under "extremist actions" they mean: obstructing the work of the military-civilian administration, discrediting the authorities and armed forces of the Russian Federation, organizing public meetings without the permission of the military-civilian administrations, publishing extremist materials, etc. 11

Deportation of the local population from the occupied territories of Ukraine to Russia is also taking place under the guise of humanitarian measures. Deportees from the so-called "filtration camps" are sent to 9,500 points of a temporary residence located in 48 regions (the main resettlement destinations include inland regions such as Buryatia, Zabaykalsky Krai, Primorsky Krai, Khabarovsk Krai, etc.). According to unofficial information, the deportee is allowed to return home only if he signs a declaration that he will comply with the rules which Russia has introduced there.<sup>12</sup>

According to the Ukrainian side, more than 1.2 million people, including more than 200,000 children, were deported from the occupied territories after the Russian invasion of the country. According to Russian statistics, more than 1.55 million people "arrived" in Russia from Ukraine after February 24, 2022. Forced deportation serves to resettle people with pro-

Ukrainian views on the territory of Russia which makes it easier to control them while at the same time helping to prevent the spreading anti-Russian sentiments in the occupied regions. This process also serves to increase the potential of the labor force in Russia and improve demographic indicators.

On May 30, 2022, Vladimir Putin signed a decree simplifying the procedure for obtaining Russian citizenship for Ukrainian orphans or children left without parental care.<sup>13</sup> This facilitated to grant of Russian citizenship to Ukrainian orphans and significantly accelerated the process of adopting Ukrainian children by potential Russian caregivers.

### **Passportisation**

Another step towards annexation is to speed up the Russian passporting process and simplify the procedure for granting Russian citizenship to those living in the occupied territories. Local residents are forced to get Russian citizenship as quickly as possible under the pretext of receiving Russian social benefits. In May 2022, by decree of Vladimir Putin, the procedures for obtaining Russian citizenship were simplified for residents of Donetsk and Luhansk regions as well as the Zaporizhzhia and Kherson regions. According to Vladimir Putin's decree of July 11, all citizens of Ukraine were given the right to apply for admission to the citizenship of the Russian Federation in a simplified manner. It should be noted that 860,000 people had already received Russian passports in the so-called "People's Republics of Donetsk and Luhansk" before the Russian invasion of Ukraine.

On June 11, Russia opened several civil registry offices in the newly occupied regions of Ukraine in order to speed up the passporting process. However, the number of applicants for Russian passports did not turn out to be large despite the financial incentives that accompany passporting. Russian occupiers are offering 10,000 rubles (\$165) to anyone who wants a Russian passport, regardless of age. According to available data, 30,000 Russian passport applicants were registered in the Zaporizhzhia region<sup>15</sup> and 12,000 in the Kherson region by August 15.<sup>16</sup>

In addition, the State Auto Inspectorate of Russia's Ministry of Internal Affairs started issuing Russian driver's licenses and vehicle plates in occupied Ukraine regions. Russian passport holders are given Russian driver's licenses and vehicle plates without any problems while others are issued only temporary documents without any Ukrainian markings. After

the temporary authorization expires, local drivers will be forced to receive needed Russian documents.<sup>17</sup>

### Introduction of the Russian education system

In the annexed regions of Ukraine, great importance is given to the reorganization of the education system on a pro-Russian model. Ukrainian teachers were given a choice either to refuse the Ukrainian school curriculum or to leave their jobs and places of residence. In Moscow, a new school program has been developed for local Ukrainian educational institutions which serves to popularize Russia's historical policy. The authors of the program are promoting an anti-fascist viewpoint and emphasizing the "fascist" nature of the current government in Kyiv. They are also stressing the fact that the currently occupied territories used to belong to the Russian Empire (the Kherson and Taurida governorates). Besides that, in order to improve the "quality of education," selected Russian universities will take over supervision of the universities located in the occupied territories of the Donbas.

### Reconstruction plan

The Russian occupation measures also refer to the post-war reconstruction plans of the occupied territories. According to the estimates of the representatives of the budget committee of the Russian State Duma, about 1.5 trillion rubles (\$24 billion) will be needed to restore these areas and these funds will be covered by the state budget and private investments.

In late May 2022, Russian Deputy Prime Minister Marat Khusnulin announced that the government had created a special task force to work on a plan to restore "liberated Ukrainian territories." As for the "patronage" system developed by Sergey Kiriyenko, First Deputy Chief of Staff of the Presidential Administration of Russia, the regions of Russia will be involved in the reconstruction of the southeastern regions and municipalities of Ukraine. The "Patronage" system will involve providing financial assistance for the restoration of occupied Ukrainian cities as well as the appointment of regional and municipal-level Russian officials to relevant positions in Donbas. According to the plan, for example, Moscow will restore the Telmanovsky and Novoazovsky districts of the "Donetsk People's Republic," St. Petersburg - Mariupol, etc. The purpose of this project is to create a wide expectation that the Russian Federation will fully engage in the post-war reconstruction of the so-called "liberated territories."

### Other measures of Russification Policy

The other Russification measures of the occupied territories of Ukraine also include the creation of a "ruble zone" and the withdrawal of the Ukrainian hryvnia from circulation, the establishment of Moscow time, seizing the information space and the introduction of Russian telecommunication services, the replacement of the Ukrainian dialing code with the Russian code (+7). Ukrainian names and signs are being removed from the public space and replaced with Russian ones.

### Conclusion

The main characteristics of Russia's occupation policy are similar to almost all the territories it has occupied so far. Accordingly, observing the processes allows us to assume that Russia is planning to repeat the "Crimea scenario" with the occupied Donetsk, Luhansk, Kherson and Zaporizhzhia regions.

Drawing parallels with the occupied territories of Georgia, it is easily noticeable that the steps taken by the Kremlin in the occupied Abkhazia and Tskhinvali regions are identical to those of Ukraine. The template path of Russian annexation - occupation of the territory as a result of hostilities, the appointment of a pro-Russian government on the captured lands, recognition of the independence of the self-proclaimed republics - Georgia has already passed through on the both occupied territories. The only step remaining is to hold a sham referendum about joining Russia which was largely discussed in recent months. Against the backdrop of the ongoing war in Ukraine, they were also preparing to hold a referendum in the occupied Tskhinvali region in the summer of 2022 but the scheduled date was cancelled. It seems that Moscow is leaving this issue open for now, although it is expected that it will use it as a subject of political bargaining and put pressure on the Georgian authorities.

Half a year after the start of the war against Ukraine, some military experts point out that Russia is running out of the military and financial resources to implement Putin's ambitious geopolitical plans. However, it seems that the Kremlin does not want to hear rational arguments. Having seized the southeastern part of Ukraine, Russia is trying to represent the "special military operation" as successful and wants to show that Moscow is taking care of the pro-Russian population "oppressed" by the Kyiv authorities. Putin develops a narrative that he is charged with a "historic mission -

the process of reunification of Russian lands" and, as he claims, "Ukraine never had statehood before the formation of the Soviet Union." The annexation of Crimea was preceded by a broad ideological campaign but now President Putin is trying to simply quickly collect the lands of the former Soviet Union.

It is expected that the illegal incorporation of the occupied territories of Ukraine to Russia will limit the prospects for regaining them through peace negotiations because the Kremlin will consider them as a de iure part of Russia's territory.

On the other hand, the Ukrainian authorities exclude any possibilities of negotiations with Moscow if the Russian Federation holds sham referendums on the occupied territories of Ukraine. And finally, the future borders of the temporarily occupied Ukrainian territories will be determined by the outcomes of the war.

### References:

- "Государственный Совет Республики Крым," crimea.gov.ru, March 17, 2014, http://crimea.gov.ru/act/11748.
- "Владимир Путин признал Крым независимым государством," ВВС News Русская служба, March 17, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/russian/russia/2014/03/140317\_putin\_crimea\_independence\_decree.
- 3. "Подписан Договор О Принятии Республики Крым В Российскую Федерацию," Президент России, March 18, 2014, http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/20604.
- 4. "Человек Кириенко' Возглавил 'правительство ДНР'. К Чему Бы это?," *BBC News Русская служба,* June 7, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/russian/news-61743682.
- "Статья 4. Условия принятия в Российскую Федерацию нового субъекта," КонсультантПлюс, n.d. http://www.consultant.ru/document/cons\_doc\_LAW\_34452/e0162340496fee7f37bc2075865f9faefa616c1e/#dst100021.
- 6. "Статья 6. Предложение о принятии в Российскую Федерацию," КонсультантПлюс, n.d. http://www.consultant.ru/document/cons\_doc\_LAW\_34452/3467f5d197be278 0298d5ee66b18f6866028361b/.
- 7. Татьяна Становая, "Пять Путинских Элит На Фоне Транзита," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, February 27, 2020, https://carnegiemoscow.org/2020/02/27/ru-pub-81158.

- 8. "Department Press Briefing," US Department of State, August 30, 2022, https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-august-30-2022/.
- 9. "Главой Пророссийского Кабмина Херсонской Области Стал Бывший Сотрудник ФСБ," *RTVI.com*, July 4, 2022, https://rtvi.com/news/glavoj-prorossijskogo-kabminahersonskoj-oblasti-stal-byvshij-sotrudnik-fsb/.
- 10. "МВД РФ Сообщило О Создании Временных Управлений В Херсонской И Запорожской Областях," *Interfax*, July 28, 2022, https://www.interfax.ru/world/854311.
- 11. "Экстремистов Будут Выдворять Из Херсонской И Запорожской Областей В Течение Суток," *Interfax*, July 15, 2022. https://www.interfax.ru/world/852415.
- 12. Piotr Żochowski, Nieczypor Krzysztof, "Creeping Annexation. Russia's Plans to Partition Ukraine," *Centre for Eastern Studies (OSW)*, June 28, 2022. https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2022-06-28/a-creeping-annexation-russias-plans-to-partition-ukraine.
- 13. Валентина Егорова, "Путин Подписал Указ Об Упрощенном Гражданстве РФ Для Сирот Из Донбасса," Российская газета, May 30, 2022. https://rg.ru/2022/05/30/putin-podpisal-ukaz-ob-uproshchennom-grazhdanstve-rf-dlia-sirot-iz-donbassa.html.
- 14. "Путин упростил получение гражданства для украинцев," Ведомости, July 11, 2022, https://www.vedomosti.ru/society/news/2022/07/11/930796-putin-uproschennom-prinyatii-grazhdanstvo.
- "Over 30,000 People in Zaporozhye Region Apply for Russian Passports Authorities," TASS, August 15, 2022, https://tass.com/society/1493697.
- 16. "Over 12,000 People Apply for Russian Passports in Kherson Region Official," TASS, August 15, 2022, https://tass.com/politics/1493447.
- 17. Иван Петров, "Жители Запорожской И Херсонской Областей Смогут Получить Российские Водительские Права," Российская газета, August 8, 2022, https://rg.ru/2022/08/08/zhiteli-zaporozhskoj-i-hersonskoj-oblastej-smogut-poluchit-rossijskie-voditelskie-prava.html.
- 18. Елена Мухаметшина, Максим Иванов, "Кремль Поручил Регионам Взять Шефство Над Территориями ДНР И ЛНР," Ведомости, May 20, 2022, https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/articles/2022/05/19/922804-shefstvoterritoriyami-dnr-lnr.
- 19. "Путин Назвал Целью Спецоперации Ликвидацию Антироссийского Анклава На Украине," *Interfax*, September 1, 2022, https://www.interfax.ru/russia/860317.

### **Bibliography**

- "Государственный Совет Республики Крым." Crimea.gov.ru. March 17, 2014. http://crimea.gov.ru/act/11748.
- "Владимир Путин признал Крым независимым государством." BBC News Русская служба. March 17, 2014. https://www.bbc.com/russian/russia/2014/03/140317\_ putin crimea independence decree.
- "Подписан Договор О Принятии Республики Крым В Российскую Федерацию."
   Президент России. March 18, 2014. http://kremlin.ru/events/president/news/20604.
- "'Человек Кириенко' Возглавил 'правительство ДНР'. К Чему Бы это?" *BBC News Русская Служба.* June 7, 2022. https://www.bbc.com/russian/news-61743682.
- "Статья 4. Условия принятия в Российскую Федерацию нового субъекта." КонсультантПлюс. Accessed September 3, 2022. http://www.consultant.ru/document/cons\_doc\_LAW\_34452/e0162340496fee7f37bc2075865f9faefa616c1e/#dst100021.
- "Статья 6. Предложение о принятии в Российскую Федерацию." КонсультантПлюс. Accessed September 3, 2022. http://www.consultant.ru/document/cons\_doc\_LAW\_3 4452/3467f5d197be2780298d5ee66b18f6866028361b/.
- "Department Press Briefing August 30, 2022." US Department of State. August 30, 2022. https://www.state.gov/briefings/department-press-briefing-august-30-2022/.
- Становая, Татьяна. "Пять Путинских Элит На Фоне Транзита." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. February 27, 2020. https://carnegiemoscow.org/2020/02/27/ ru-pub-81158.
- "Главой Пророссийского Кабмина Херсонской Области Стал Бывший Сотрудник ФСБ." *RTVI.com*. July 4, 2022. https://rtvi.com/news/glavoj-prorossijskogo-kabminahersonskoj-oblasti-stal-byvshij-sotrudnik-fsb/.
- "МВД РФ Сообщило О Создании Временных Управлений В Херсонской И Запорожской Областях." Interfax.ru. July 28, 2022. https://www.interfax.ru/world/854311.
- "Экстремистов Будут Выдворять Из Херсонской И Запорожской Областей В Течение Суток." Interfax.ru. July 15, 2022. https://www.interfax.ru/world/852415.
- Żochowski, Piotr, and Krzysztof Nieczypor. "A Creeping Annexation. Russia's Plans to Partition Ukraine." Centre for Eastern Studies (OSW). June 28, 2022. https://www.osw.waw.pl/en/publikacje/osw-commentary/2022-06-28/a-creeping-annexation-russias-plans-to-partition-ukraine.
- Егорова, Валентина. "Путин Подписал Указ Об Упрощенном Гражданстве РФ Для Сирот Из Донбасса." Российская Газета. May 30, 2022. https://rg.ru/2022/05/30/putin-podpisal-ukaz-ob-uproshchennom-grazhdanstve-rf-dlia-sirot-iz-donbassa.html.
- "Путин упростил получение гражданства для украинцев." Ведомости. July 11, 2022. https://www.vedomosti.ru/society/news/2022/07/11/930796-putin-uproschennom-prinyatii-grazhdanstvo.

- "Over 30,000 People in Zaporozhye Region Apply for Russian Passports Authorities." Tass.ru. August 15, 2022. https://tass.com/society/1493697.
- "Over 12,000 People Apply for Russian Passports in Kherson Region Official." *Tass. ru*. August 15, 2022. https://tass.com/politics/1493447.
- Петров, Иван. "Жители Запорожской И Херсонской Областей Смогут Получить Российские Водительские Права." Российская Газета. August 8, 2022. https://rg.ru/2022/08/08/zhiteli-zaporozhskoj-i-hersonskoj-oblastej-smogut-poluchit-rossijskie-voditelskie-prava.html.
- Мухаметшина, Елена, and Максим Иванов. "Кремль Поручил Регионам Взять Шефство Над Территориями ДНР И ЛНР." Ведомости. May 20, 2022. https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/articles/2022/05/19/922804-shefstvoterritoriyami-dnr-lnr.
- "Путин Назвал Целью Спецоперации Ликвидацию Антироссийского Анклава На Украине." Interfax.ru. September 1, 2022. https://www.interfax.ru/russia/860317.
- Kirillova, Kseniya. "New Concept of 'Russian Sovereignty' is Inextricably Linked to the War." Jamestown. August 15, 2022. https://jamestown.org/program/new-concept-ofrussian-sovereignty-is-inextricably-linked-to-the-war/.
- Pertsev, Andrey. "If it Has to Be Postponed, It's the Military's Fault." Meduza. August 18, 2022. https://meduza.io/en/feature/2022/08/18/if-it-has-to-be-postponed-it-sthe-military-s-fault.
- Перцев, Андрей. "Вице-король Донбасса." Meduza. June 8, 2022. https://meduza.io/feature/2022/06/08/vitse-korol-donbassa.
- Portnikov, Vitaly. "The Illusion of Legality in Russia's Illegal Occupations." Visegrad Insight. August 18, 2022. https://visegradinsight.eu/russia-ukraine-illegal-occupation/.
- Socor, Vladimir. "Russia Defers 'Referendums' in Southern Ukraine for More Careful Preparation." Jamestown. August 19, 2022. https://jamestown.org/program/russiadefers-referendums-in-southern-ukraine-for-more-careful-preparation/.